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Ontario Amateur Wrestling Association

213-3 Concorde Gate, Toronto, Ontario M3C 3N7
Telephone: (416) 426-7274 
Web Site: http://www.oawa.ca
E-mail:
 admin@oawa.ca
Provincial Director’s Report
2018 OAWA Annual General Meeting

Welcome

I look forward to meeting with you all at this year’s Annual General Meeting.

Financial Report
I am pleased to report that our financial position is strong.  We have continued to build our finances over the past couple of years and as reported last year, we are in a position to begin to strategically invest in programs moving forward.  You the members have been patient and, and we have worked hard to increase revenue both in grants (base grants up almost 60% over last year) and sales and other revenues.  As noted at last year’s AGM, we have begun and will continue to strategically invest in programming to benefit the members as a result.

Members this past year benefitted from this financial stability through our being able to hold the line on costs like entry fees for hosting provincial championships, more investment in Regional development programs, and a significant decrease in sanction fees for athletes attending National Championships.  In addition to the sanction fees to Nationals going down for all athletes, we were also able to further discount the fees for Provincial Champions (no cost at Junior and Senior, reduced at Cadet/Juvenile) and also discounted fees for Provincial medalists at Cadet/Juvenile.

The budget we will present at the AGM will feature investment in:

· The hosting of the AGM.  It is important to host a good meeting to get good representation      

from across Ontario and bolster our programs.
· Invest in programming at the Youth, Cadet/Juvenile, and Senior levels
· Coaching Development.
Note:  Some budget figures may have to change from the draft on the web site due to pending legal costs.
Internal Financial Review
Due to concerns from a member of the Board of Directors, the OAWA embarked on an extensive review of both OAWA Financial Management systems and in particular the Wrestling Canada Club donation process.  During this review, two OAWA Executive Committee members separate from normal financial management were provided with a lot of financial material including but not limited to the following:

· All financial transactions for the past 5 + years as contained in our internal bookkeeping system. 

· Banks statements for all four OAWA bank accounts for the two years.

· All Diners’ club statements for the two years

· All contracts signed with regular OAWA contractors and special contractors, T-4 report for OAWA’s employee (myself).

· OAWA consulted WCL staff, who reported findings of WCL’s Auditors, our own Auditors and an outside tax specialty Chartered Accountant in reviewing the OAWA’s use of the WCL donation process.

This review process consumed a lot of OAWA resources in particular staff and volunteer time.  The outcome of this extensive Internal Review was that the Review found no evidence of financial "irregularities" in the OAWA financials.  The Review recommended further follow up with Wrestling Canada on their donation process.  
The outcome of the examination of the Donations process was that WCL Staff and Auditors confirmed that WCL’s donation process has been extensively reviewed including Canada Revenue Audits and found to be in compliance with CRA guidelines.  Further, our own Auditor and an outside Chartered Accountant and who is a tax specialist and a past OAWA Treasurer all confirmed OAWA is in full compliance with all CRA guidelines.  We have asked to consult with WCL as they improve their communication to members on use of the WCL Donations Process.  OAWA Treasurer Sheldon Francis has been selected to be a member of the WCL Finance Committee and will help guide this process.
Again, while this Financial Review consumed a lot of OAWA staff and volunteer time over the past year, I am confident that the confirmation that our financial systems are in order will lead to a more conducive working environment moving forward.

Review on payments to Board members

This matter was raised at last year’s AGM and again by a Board member following the AGM.  Questions were asked about individuals who are Board members receiving payment for services not relating to their role on the Board.  The OAWA consulted guidance documents from the Not for Profit Corporations Act on this matter, as well as OAWA’s legal Counsel.

I am pleased that the outcome of this Review has upheld that OAWA is compliance with the Not for Profit Corporations Act.  The Board of Directors were provided with a letter from our legal counsel confirming this.
Minimum Standards for Clubs 
At last year’s AGM, concern was raised over a motion approved by the members at the 2013 Annual General Meeting enacting minimum standards to be considered an OAWA member club, including voting at the AGM.

While I imagine this action was well intentioned, choosing to set aside these guidelines has placed the OAWA in a very dangerous liability risk.  OAWA requires coaches to be a member of OAWA to coach at provincial events, but not to coach at a club or be a club.  We require minimum Coach training standards (National Coaching Certification Program – NCCP) to coach at an event but no requirement for a club.  We require coaches who join OAWA to provide criminal background checks, but no requirement for a club.  You can call yourself a club, but not have any OAWA members We are exposed from a Risk Management and Liability standpoint.
The Executive and Board of Directors have developed the minimum standards to be considered a recognized OAWA club.  These include basic safety guidelines for the club, confirming that the club will adhere to OAWA policies, and minimum standards for all coaches dealing with athletes.  I encourage the members to review and approve the motion to amend the constitution on this being brought forward at the AGM.

Provincial Championships

We need to decide – what do we want our Provincial events to look like?

How to host these events?   Do we wish to invest in better promotion and staging, signage and presentation, webcasting and such?  Do we want Cadet/Juveniles to be a large single day event or a two day event with Cadets one day and Juveniles the other?  What can we do for the Youth event to make it a true ‘Festival’?
Where do we want to host our provincial events?  Hosting in more distant parts of the province may provide a short term benefit to that region, but what is the impact if this hurts attendance at events hosted in those areas.  Are we better to host centrally to support increased attendance at these events and support the more distant clubs attending?  We currently support North West Ontario to the Provincials through fees collected at the events, should we increase this support to Eastern, Northeastern and South Western Ontario?
These are important questions the membership needs to consider so we can continue to ensure that our Provincial Championships events are well attended events that offer quality competition to our athletes while we find ways to develop wrestling throughout Ontario.

Relations with Wrestling Canada Lutte
I am sorry to report that our relationship with our National body feels strained to me.  WCL is changing their management methods, there are more staff on board who are doing more of the planning and implementation of programs.  I was involved in the design of the new WCL Governance Model.  I am concerned that it isn’t being implemented as designed.  A key component, the establishment of volunteer committees to guide WCL staff, has been overlooked.  Staff are taking on more and more of the design and delivery of programs, which in some cases has not been positive.
I do not subscribe to the ‘Tear it Down’ mantra that has percolated into the community.  I think OAWA must work with WCL to ensure that systems are in place to ensure that Volunteers continue to be the hinge-pin upon which WCL programming revolves.  Volunteers providing solid guidance to WCL Staff who design and implement programs under the supervision of the WCL Board of Directors.  That was the original Governance design.  We need to ask members of the WCL Board to make that happen.  Firing shots across WCL’s bow is not the way to go.
New Membership Registration system

At the AGM, Steve Suraci is expected to offer some suggestions for a new OAWA membership system which will be better and provide more service to the member clubs.  Cost will be an issue and we need to determine how to cover this, but a better registration system that can potentially be integrated into things like Tournament entry systems could be a real benefit to the clubs so we need to consider it.
Coaching Development 
We currently need to develop new NCCP Learning Facilitators and Evaluators and need to re-certify existing one.  
Coaches continue to be at the heart of everything for wrestling in Ontario.  We need to find more ways to use existing programs like NCCP and also to find new ways to recruit and develop coaches.

Items from last year’s AGM

At last year’s AGM, the members discussed Women in Coaching.  Discussion was that Women’s Initiatives may involve more than just coaching. The Executive Committee was to review options to increase the number of women coaches and others involved in wrestling.  While discussed at several meetings, we have admittedly not made progress in this area.  Perhaps we should appoint a special interim and ex-officio member of the Executive or Board of Directors.  She could ensure this matter is placed top of page where it belongs.

2019 Ontario Juniors.  A provisional host (Lexus/Battle Arts) was set for this event but did not comply with requirements to submit plans to the Executive.  We have subsequently decided to host the event in London the day before the Western Open.  Senior coaches feel this will benefit both events.
2019 Ontario Cadet/Juvenile.  No site was chosen for this event at last year’s event.  The Executive subsequently decided to award the event to Battle Arts who will host it again at the Powerade Centre in Brampton.

Toronto Wrestling.  A meeting of Toronto Clubs took place in July of last year as directed at the AGM.  The outcome has been:

· A reduced emphasis on the support provided to the Toronto Wrestling Development Centre (fewer days use paid for by OAWA with a club paying for use of the site for the day dropped by OAWA).
· More promotion has been done about special events at the TWDC including appearances by National Team coaches.  This has helped more Toronto clubs to know about these events and take part.

· OAWA funded a series of Toronto hosted one day training sessions last fall.  Approximately $2,000.00 was invested in this and three such events were hosted with participation by over 100 athletes.   Clinics were free for Toronto athletes with a nominal fee for those outside Toronto. Some chose not to participate, but most Toronto clubs did.
· Funding subsidy has been provided for Toronto clubs who had Toronto based athletes attend the Canadian U-17/U-19 events.  As a result, funding of nearly $4,000.00 has been provided to four clubs who requested it.  40% of their travel and accommodations were covered and approximately 20 athletes and five coaches were supported.

I am pleased that as directed, we have found and continue to source out more ways to support Toronto Wrestling using this funding support that has to be spent in Toronto.

Ontario Development Program and Ontario High Performance Program (ODP and OHP)
There is a re-tool underway of ODP and OHP

We plan to invest more in Regional Development (ODP) through initiatives like the Regional Duals and Summer Camp we will host in Guelph pre-Canada Cup.  We will also provide support to the Regions for hosting regional camps and talent identification events.  Regions will be provided with a small working budget to host local events and possibly travel to participate in central ones.

The OHP will become more of a ‘Select Team’.  Identified athletes will be targeted for participation in key events in the U.S. and perhaps abroad.  We are considering a re-brand OHP to ‘Next Gen Ontario’.  It is hoped this will help to better integrate with Wrestling Canada Lutte, though our Next Gen is more Next Gen National Team than Next Gen World podium as with WCL’s.
As you can see, there is a lot underway.  We need your guidance and support to build on what we have and add what is needed.

Hope you will get involved.

Thank you for the opportunity to serve you.

Yours in Wrestling,

Tim MaGarrey

Provincial Director.
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